
Dr. Paul R. Verkuil 

Rector pleased at selection 
The most influential member of the 

Search Committee which chose Dr. 
Verkuil as 25th President of the College is 
also the Rector of the College, Anne Dobie 
Peebles. 

She was in on everything and worked 
tirelessly for the College during a span of 
time which encompassed close to a year. 
Although she lives some 50 miles from the 
campus at Dunnlora Farm in Dinwiddie 
County, she spent many days and nights in 
Williamsburg for meetings and committee 
business. 

"It's been a good year," she reminisces 
this week. "I've worked with a lot of good 
people and think I succeeded in some 
things I tried to do, such as convincing the 
College family we could work together, 
and that the Board of Visitors is made up 
of honorable men and women who 
worked without a hidden agenda. We 
helped the faculty, students and alumni to 
see our vision of William and Mary is one 
and the same! Our prayer is that we can 
continue to do this." 

Looking back over 1984, the Rector 
notes that in early April she asked faculty, 
students and the College community for 
counsel as the search process began. She 
requested their input on what the College 
should be like ten years from now, what 
kind of man or woman should lead in these 
exciting times, and what special qualifica¬ 
tions the President should have. 

"From the faculty, students, alumni, and 
Board of Visitors the answers were 
amazingly the same," she says. "They all 
wanted to retain the character of the Col¬ 
lege with the core of liberal arts. They did 
not want to grow appreciably because of 
the building of personal relationships be¬ 
tween the faculty and students is the 
hallmark of the kind of education we have 
here. 

"They recognized the need for a strong 
administrator for the College. They 
expressed a unanimous desire to produce 
a Rhodes Scholar and believe it can be 
done with proper leadership. 

"All noted the 300th birthday of the 
College as a proper and appropriate time 
for a major fundraising campaign to help 
us provide things not available through 
public funding, so we needed a person 
with a track record and experience in 
fund-raising. 

"Each component asked for a man with 
a recognized reputation in the academic 
world, a man whose career is on the ascen¬ 
dency, a man who would understand how 
to work with officials of the Common¬ 
wealth of Virginia and the General Assem¬ 
bly, who recognized the devotion and 
deep involvement of alumni and their 
undying wish to be a part of the College 
family. And if all things were equal, they 
thought a son of the College could offer us 
much." 

Miss Peebles expresses herself as "very 
much pleased" with the selection of Dr. 
Paul Verkuil as the new president. 

"I was in one of the most fortunate posi¬ 
tions in which a rector could be," she grins. 
"We had three finalists, any of whom I 
could present with joy to my constituents, 
for any one of them could've led us suc¬ 
cessfully. Only one ballot was taken, and it 
was a most harmonious occasion." 

The long and involved search for a presi¬ 
dent, which attracted more than 200 
nominations, is now in the past, and Miss 
Peebles says she's glad it's over. 

"It's good for the campus to be looking 
forward and planning," she declares. "This 
will be a new era in the life of the College." 

She gives high praise to the work of the 
Search Committee, and the 17 individuals 
who served it. "They came from all parts of 
the College family. We didn't know each 
other when we began, but we became a 
team," she recalls. "We liked each other 
and never had a fight. We want to meet 
again as friends on a social basis." 

Miss Peebles will complete a one-year 
term as Rector of the College this March. 
She can be re-elected for another year 
should the Board choose. She has another 
three years on the Board of Visitors, being 
part way through her second consecutive 
term. She serves at the pleasure of the 
Governor of Virginia, who appoints all 
members of the Board. 

DR. HEALY WILL STAY 
Dr. Paul Verkuil, president-elect, has 

asked George R. Healy, provost of the 
College for the past 1 Vh years and now 
acting president, to stay on during the 
beginning of the new administration. 
Dr. Healy has agreed to do this, through 
June 30, 1986, and Dr. Verkuil said he 
looks forward to Dr. Healy's continued 
service to the College. 

^   ■ WILLIAm AND fTIARY 

New3 
Thursday, January 10, 1985 
Volume XIII, Number 16 

Permit No. 26 
Non-Profit Organization 

U.S. Postage PAID at Williamsburg, Va. 

College president-elect 
is Dr. Paul Verkuil 

When the Board of Visitors of the Col¬ 
lege of William and Mary met Dec. 20 to 
choose a new president, it had names of 
three highly-qualified men judged tops by 
the Search Committee. These included 
two college presidents and one dean, 
selected from more than 200 candidates 
for the job. 

Their qualifications impeccable, all three 
men and their wives were on campus for a 
final interview by the Board. When the 
results of the secret balloting were 
announced on Friday, Dec. 21, the choice 
turned out to be the only William and 
Mary alumnus among the trio — Paul R. 
Verkuil, 45, dean of the law school at 
Tulane University in New Orleans. 

Dr. Verkuil, a native of Staten Island, 
N.Y., earned a bachelor's degree in English 
literature in 1961 and intended to teach. 
He was a member of ROTC on campus, 
and after graduation accepted a commis¬ 
sion as a second lieutenant in the Quarter¬ 
master Corps. He was going to see the 
world, but never got more than 50 miles 
from Williamsburg during his Army career. 
First he was stationed at Fort Lee, then the 
Defense General Supply Center in Rich¬ 
mond. However, it was fortuitous, for he 
met and married a vivacious William and 
Mary student, Frances Gibson, during that 
time. She was the daughter of a career U.S. 
Marine officer, and was due to graduate in 
1966. 

She soon had him back in school too, at 
the University of Virginia's law school. She 
dropped out in order to work and send 
him through his law course, which he 
finished in 1967. 

"Paul always won any argument we had 
so I knew he'd make a great lawyer," she 
said. Her judgment seems to be correct, 
because he went on to practice law with 
outstanding law firms, win more degrees, 
teach at the University of North Carolina, 
and finally, at the age of 38, to become 
dean of the law school at Tulane, a 
prestigious 138-year-old New Orleans 
institution. There he has been credited 
with making the law school into one of the 
top 25 in the nation, in adding new areas 
of study, attracting foreign students, and 
greatly increasing its endowment. During 
the past semester, he was on leave to 
serve as the academician on the 'Anglo- 
American Legal Exchange with U.S. Chief 
justice Warren Burger and Associate 
Justice Sandra Day O'Connor, quartered in 
London. 

The Verkuil family, consisting of Fran, 
18-year-old Tara, a sophomore at Sophie 
Newcomb College, and Gibson, a second 
grader, will move to Williamsburg in late 
May, he said. First, they all plan to be on 
campus Feb. 1 and 2 for the College's 
292nd Charter Day and the annual meet¬ 

ing of the President's Council. The presi¬ 
dent-elect will be introduced to the Col¬ 
lege family at that time 

Dr. Verkuil, lean and personable, was 
back on campus this week for introduc¬ 
tions and to look around his future home. 
He had not seen inside the President's 
House until Tuesday. He says he's anxious 
to begin the new job, although "it's hard to 
be in two places at once, and I do have 
commitments to Tulane. The next three 
months are complicated." 

He traveled more than any of the other 
candidates interviewed for the presidency, 
flying to Williamsburg twice from London. 
On the third visit, the final interview with 
the Board of Visitors, he flew from Nairobi, 
Africa, where he was then working, to Lon¬ 
don, to New Orleans and then to 
Williamsburg. In spite of the jet lag, he 
impressed the Board. 

In New Orleans, the Verkuils have 
achieved the reputation of giving fine din¬ 
ner parties and were chosen as a couple 
who "entertain with flair." They believe in 
superb food and conversation. 

He hasn't been able to get back to the 
campus much since moving from Virginia, 
mostly because the schedules of the col¬ 
leges where he's worked have been the 
same as William and Mary's homecomings, 
graduations, etc. They did come to events 
several times when they lived at Chapel 
Hill, N.C., and have kept up with College 
news via the "Alumni Gazette." "It always 
followed me wherever I moved," he notes. 

He expects to have a big role in the 
selection of the Marshall-Wythe Law 
School's new dean, a position to be filled 
later this year. Dean William B. Spong is 
retiring in September from the post. 

The president-elect likes to run and 
expects to join the hundreds of William 
and Mary joggers who regularly do the two 
mile-long lap from College Corner down 
Duke of Gloucester Street to the Capitol, 

The Verkuils are Episcopalians. He 
professes no political leanings but feels his 
politics "will be for William and Mary" 
when it comes to seeking political support 
for College budgets and causes. 

He describes himself as "decisive" after 
developing this skill in law practice, but 
says he'll have no instant solutions when 
he takes over his new job. The first year 
will be a learning year, when he plans to 
meet and know faculty, students, staff, 
alumni, townspeople, and friends of the 
College. 

"My purpose is to make William and 
Mary a better place," he concludes. "As 
good as it is, it can be better, and I will 
devote all my energies to this purpose. I 
am an active person and expect people to 
respond accordingly as we work together." 
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This handsome six-armed brass chandelier dates from the 18th century and hangs 
in the hallway of the President's House now. It bears an eagle decoration. 

English-made Chippendale salvers crafted when the College was in its early years 
have been donated to the President's House by Captain and Mrs. Oliver Ramsey. The 
Ramseys, formerly of Williamsburg, now live at Virginia Beach. 

Environmental art scheduled 
for Muscarelle Museum 

Something new is in store for visitors to 
the Muscarelle Museum of Art at the Col¬ 
lege of William and Mary, when Michael 
Singer brings his environmental art to 
Williamsburg for an exhibition beginning 
Jan. 25 in the Sheridan Gallery. 

His works include the use of rocks, 
hunks of wood and fencing in floor pieces 
and in abstract drawings reflecting his 
three-dimensional thinking. 

His quest for materials for his environ¬ 
mental art has taken him to the beaver 
bogs and marshes of Vermont and Long 
Island,  where  he  has  made  large-scale 

works using hemlock, bamboo and grasses 
integrated with the landscape. In a gallery 
setting, where nature does not flourish, he 
seeks to alter the viewer's relationship by 
enclosing his art pieces with a platform or 
wall to focus vision on what Singer places 
v/ithin it. 

The Singer show will be on display 
through March 18. Museum hours are 10 
a.m. to 4:45 p.m., Mondays-Fridays, and 

noon to 4 p.m., Saturday and Sunday. A 
reception honoring the artist will take 
place Jan. 25. 

Calendar 
SATURDAY, JANUARY 12 
Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
W&M v. East Carolina University, women's 

basketball, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 14 
Classes resume 
SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 
W&M   v.   UNC-Wilmington,   women's 

basketball, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 15 
SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 16 
SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 17 
SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 
W&M v. UNC-Wilmington, men's basket¬ 

ball, W&M Hall, 8 p.m. 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 18 
SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 
SA Movies, Trinkle Hall, 7 p.m. 

S'   oKDAY, JANUARY 19 
Sovran Bank, MasterCard and Visa credit 

cards. CC Lobby, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
W&M v. U.S. Naval Academy, women's 

basketball, W&M Hall, 5 p.m. 
W&M v. U.S. Naval Academy, men's 

basketball, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

Antique furnishings given to 
President's House project 

It was a banner year in 1984 for the 
Committee to Furnish the President's 
House at the College of William and Mary, 
with more than a quarter million dollars 
worth of furnishings donated to the 
historic home built in 1732. 

The largest number of gifts was pre¬ 
sented by a New York City couple, Mr. and 
Mrs. Neil Sellin, whose daughter is a stu¬ 
dent at the College. Mrs. Sellin is a member 
of the Committee as well. Their donations 
included an English William and Mary 
period burl mulberry writing table, circa 
1700; a pair of George I carved gilt gesso 
English wall mirrors, circa 1730; a George II 
walnut partner's desk with leather-lined 
top, English, circa 1740; a George III tripod 
table; a pair of George i walnut side chairs 
with carved shell decorations, English, circa 
1720; a James I oak side cupboard, English, 
circa 1610; and a late 17th century 
Japanese lacquer cabinet with George II 
carved giltwood stand. 

Captain and Mrs. Oliver Ramsey, for¬ 
merly of Williamsburg but now residing at 
Virginia Beach, gave some English sterling, 
including a Chippendale salver, made in 
London by Peter and Ann Bateman around " 
1793; a pair of matching Chippendale 
salvers made by Rebecca Ernes and Edward 
Barnard in London about 1828; an English 
sterling mug, pint size, made by Hester 
Bateman in London about 1782; a 
Sheffield plate brandy warmer, circa 1770; 
and a Sheffield plate tureen with cover, 
circa 1790. 

A French version of the English edition 
of the "Fry-Jefferson map," circa 1791-93, 
has been donated by Dr. and Mrs. George 
B. Green of Arlington. The map was drawn 
by Peter Jefferson, father of Thomas Jeffer¬ 
son, and Joshua Fry, who was a professor 
at the College of William and Mary. First 
printed in England in 1751, the map con¬ 
sisted of four large sheets showing roads in 
Virginia. It was reprinted in France in a 
smaller size for convenience in handling. 
Mr. Fry was among the College's faculty 
chosen to lay one of the first ceremonial 
bricks when the President's House was 
constructed in 1732, so the map which he 
helped draft has special significance for 
the House. Mrs. Green, a writer and fre¬ 

quent visitor to Williamsburg, is a member 
of the Committee. 

Dr. Clement E. Conger, chairman of the 
Committee to Furnish the President's 
House, and Mr. and Mrs. George M. Kauf¬ 
man, found and purchased an 18th cen¬ 
tury six-armed brass chandelier for the hall 
of the President's House. Mrs. Emanuel Falk 
of Newport News, who is Virginia vice 
chairman of the President's House Friends, 
gave Bavarian china and an antique Persian 
rug. Mr. and Mrs. Harry Craveley of Mar¬ 
tinsville donated an 18th century silver 
wine funnel, and Peter Clover of New York 
City a pair of antique wall sconces with 
etched globes. 

A Chippendale chair with rush seat, pro¬ 
bably made in the Valley of Virginia about 
1740, was contributed by Mr. and Mrs. Bill 
Roberts of Williamsburg. Alumna Mrs. 
Charles Anthony of Livingston, N.J., gave 
an 18th (onlury Chinese punch bowl and 
an 18th century Sheffield dish cross. A 
mahogany tea caddy in bombe shape, 
made in I nglancl around 1 775, was the gift 
of Mr. and Mrs. J. Hodges Parker of Fairfax. 
She is a member of the Committee.. 

Two other Committee members, Mrs. 
William M. Bangel of Williamsburg and 
Mrs. Rolfe Williams of Norfolk, each gave 
18th century brass candlesticks, made in 
England around 1755. 

Fine Persian carpets were donated by 
Dr. Frederick B. Garner of Fredericksburg; 
Mrs. Dorothy Wright, Springfield; Mrs. 
John H. Mathis, Port Haywood; and Mrs. 
Edwin P. Young, Cobbs Creek. Addi¬ 
tionally, the committee located and 
purchased a Heriz rug for the north parlor, 
using donated funds. 

President and Mrs. Thomas M. Graves, 
Jr., expressed their gratitude to donors and 
their delight in the beauty of the Presi¬ 
dent's House collection. The house has 
been occupied by all 24 of the presidents 
of the College durings its 252 years of exis¬ 
tence. 

Funds to carry on the President's House 
Project are generated through donations of 
cash and from the annual seminar staged 
at the College by the Friends of the Presi¬ 
dent's House organization. 

New/maker/ 
A manuscript, "Elementary School Prin¬ 

cipals' Attitude Toward Mainstreaming 
Handicapped Students," by Doug Prilla- 
man, professor of education, has been 
published in the journal of Remedial and 
Special Education. 

In April, he will be presenting a paper at 
the convention of the National Council for 
Exceptional Children, to be held in 
Anaheim, Calif. Co-presenter is Robert F. 
Richardson, doctoral student in special 
education administration. The presenta¬ 
tion is titled, "Matching Gifted and 
Talented College Students with Gifted and 
Talented Eighth Grade Students." The 
paper is based on a program conducted by 
the College, in cooperation with the 
Williamsburg-James City County Public 
Schools during the spring semester of 
1984. 

Sharmee Seid, serials bibliographic and 
acquisitions assistant in the Earl Gregg 
Swem Library and 1985 Chairperson of the 
Paraprofessional Forum of the Virginia Li¬ 
brary Association, is a co-compiler of Who 
Makes What Where How: library 
Paraprofessional Salaries. The 68-page re¬ 
port was published by the Virginia Library 
Association. 

John H. Oakley, of the classical studies 
department presented a paper entitled 
"Collaboration in the Achilles' Painter's 
Workshop: Louvre G 444," on Dec. 30 at 
the annual meeting of the Archaeological 

Institute of America and the American 
Philological Association in Toronto. Earlier 
this semester, Oakley was elected state 
vice president for Virginia of the Classical 
Association of the Middle West and South. 

Gary Ripple and Karen Schoenen- 
berger made presentations at the annual 
meeting of the Virginia Association of Col¬ 
legiate Registrars and Admissions Coun¬ 
selors held in Lynchburg December 2-4. 
Dr. Ripple spoke on "Technical Aspects of 
Application Dates and Deadlines," and Dr. 
Schoenenberger discussed "Leadership 
Styles of Women in Higher Education." 

Mary Anne Schofield, visiting associate 
professor of English, has been made secre¬ 
tary-treasurer for the Northeast American 
Society for Eighteenth-Century Studies. 

The spring issue of Ariel: A journal of 
Interdisciplinary Studies will publish her 
article, "Exploring the Woman's Question: 
A Reading of Fielding's Amelia." - 

Marsha V. Krotseng, doctoral candi¬ 
date in Higher Education, was an invited 
guest at a recent American Enterprise 
Institute forum in Washington, D.C., focus¬ 
ing on public policy issues in education. 
Gov. Charles S. Robb of Virginia and Lamar 
Alexander, Governor of Tennessee, were 
among the speakers who described the 
major educational initiatives currently 
underway within their states. 



Wi7/iam and Mary News, Thursday, January 10, 1985 

Gene Davis collaborates 
with children on new exhibit 

What   do   you   get   when   you   mix 
children's art with the work of an estab¬ 
lished painter using the same set of sub- 

'jects? 
You get "Child and Man," a collabora¬ 

tion between Washington, D.C., colorist 
Gene Davis and youngsters four to eight 
years of age whose primitive drawings dis¬ 
play great expression and ingenuity. 

This exhibit is next on the schedule for 
the Spigel Gallery of the Muscarelle 
Museum of Art at the College of William 
and Mary. It opens Jan. 11 for a six-week 
run through Feb. 25. A reception is 
scheduled Jan. 25. 

Davis, whose art virtuosity includes the 
"Sun Sonata" of colored cylinders on the 
south-facing passive solar wall of the 
museum, explains, "All my adult life, I have 
stood in awe of the visual creations of 
children, especially those in the four to 
eight year age group. Their innocence of 
eye, the inexplicable rectitude of their 
color and formal decisions arc wondrous 
things to behold. As Jung has observed, 
children possess an astounding capacity 
for creating archetypal images which 
touch a common memory . . . There is a 
kind of esthetic parity in the work of 
children that is enormously appealing as 
well as enigmatic. Given the same 
materials and opportunity to create, 
almost any child will sooner or later pro¬ 
duce work of visual interest. 

"In the current show, I have taken the 
somewhat precarious step of juxtaposing 
the work of children on a selected set of 
subjects with my own work on the same 
subjects. I say precarious because I realize 
that certain people may misconstrue my 
motives. I am not trying to be a child. I 

Employment 
The following positions at the College 

are open to all qualified individuals. Call 
229-JOBS for further information or visit 
the Personnel Office, 201 James Blair Hall 
for information and application forms be¬ 
tween 8 a.m. and 4 p.m., Monday-Friday. 
An EEO/AA employer. 

INFORMATION DIRECTOR A-- 
ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR FOR ANNUAL 
SUPPORT (Grade ID-Salary range 
$19,747 to $26,973 per year. Location: 
University Advancement. Deadline Jan. 
14. 

SCHOLARSHIP AND PLACEMENT ASSIS¬ 
TANT (Grade 8) - Salary range 
$15,118 to $20,646 per year. Location: 
Student Financial Aid. Deadline Jan. 15. 

COMPUTER OPERATOR - Unclassified, 
part-time, $6.08 per hour, approx¬ 
imately 30 hours per week. Location: 
Computer Center. Deadline Jan. 16. 

Event/ 
TUESDAY, JANUARY 15 
"Wall   Constructions"   by   Keith   Long, 

Andrews   Gallery,  through   Feb.   15; 
artist's lecture and reception, Andrews 
201, 4 p.m. 

Ross   Weber   Paintings,   Andrews   Foyer, 
through  Feb.  1 5. 

"Sculpture," student presentation, tine 
arts department, Andrews Hallway, 
through Feb.  I 5. 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 17 
lown and Gown Luncheon, PBK Dodge 

Room, 12:15 p.m., a tour of the 
greenhouse conducted by Dr. Martin C. 
Mathes. 

regard this show as a kind ot homage, an 
homage to children and their visual and 
conceptual innocence The juxtaposi¬ 
tion should be instructive. While my work 
clearly demonstrates an awareness of 
children's art, it is also equally clear in most 
cases that it comes from the hand of an 
adult familiar with art history." 

Davis, a native of Washington, lives and 
works there. He teaches at the Corcoran 
Gallery School of Art, has been artist-in- 
residence at the University of Virginia, 
Skidmore College, and the Nova Scotia 
College of Art and Design. He has had solo 
museum exhibitions at the Corcoran Gal¬ 
lery of Art, San Francisco Museum of Art, 
Yale University, Brooklyn Museum of Art. 

The Muscarelle Museum of Art is open 
from 10 a.m. to 4:45 p.m., Monday 
through Friday, and noon to 4 p.m., Satur¬ 
day and Sunday. 

Skills program 
sets registration 
Jan. 14 and 15 

Registration for the spring semester of 
the Rita Welsh Adult Skills Program at the 
College of William and Mary will take 
place Jan. 14 and 15, between 9 a.m. and 3 
p.m. There is no charge for the program. 

New students may come in any time 
during those hours, or telephone 253-4644 
to make other arrangements if the dates 
are not convenient. Returning students 
may telephone to register if they have not 
already signed up with the staff. 

Classes will begin Jan. 21 in the base¬ 
ment of Bryan Hall at the College. Instruc¬ 
tion is offered in beginning reading and 
math, functional reading and math, 
advanced reading and math, preparation 
tor CRD or high school equivalency, and 
English as a foreign language. 

The Rita Welsh Adult Skills Program pro¬ 
vides daytime instruction to adults of all 
ages in the Williamsburg-James City 
County-York County areas who wish to 
improve their reading and math skills. 
Teaching is on a one-to-one basis by 
volunteer tutors under the guidance of 
director Corliss Tacosa and her staff. Hours 
are flexible and are arranged to meet the 
work and family schedules for both adult 
students and tutors. 

The program is a community service 
supported financially by the Greater 
Williamsburg United Way, the College of 
William and Mary, area employers, area 
service clubs and interested individuals. 

Volunteers who wish to give two hours 
a week to the program are urged to call 
253-4644. 

Williamsburg Forum 

The Forum of Williamsburg will meet 
Tuesday, Jan. 15, in a new location, the 
Cascades Restaurant, for a talk on "How to 
Start a Small Business." Speaker is Denise 
Tuftee, accounting manager for Water 
Country U.S.A., and co-owner of Country 
Contractors, Inc. Lunch begins at noon in 
one of the downstairs meeting rooms. 
Reservations must be made in advance 
with Julie Leverenz or Margaret Ward at 
253-4700, and cost is $6 per person. 

Busch Gardens interviews 

Busch Gardens will be interviewing any 
student interested in employment for the 
summer of 1985. These interviews will 
take place in the Office of Placement on 
Monday, Jan. 21. Interested students must 
make an appointment by seeing Beth 
McGregor in 104 Morton Hall prior to this 
date. 

VITA 

PAUL R. VERKUIL 

Address: Tulane University School of Law 
New Orleans, La. 70118 

Personal: Born, Staten Island, N.Y., December 4, 1939. 
Married, two children. 

EDUCATION 

Public Schools, Staten Island, N.Y. 
A.B. (English Literature), College of William and Mary, 1961. 
LL.B., University of Virginia, 1967. 
LL.M. (Trade Regulations), New York University, 1969. 
M.A. (Political Science and Economics) New School for Social Research, 1971. 
J.S.D., New York University, 1972. 

HONORS 

Editor, Virginia Law Review. 
Dean's List. 
DuPont Scholarship. 
Raven Society. 
Voted Outstanding Third Year Editor of Law Review. 
N.Y.U. Founders Day Award for "Consistent evidence of outstanding scholarship." 
Order of the Coif. 

PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYMENT 

Cravath, Swaine & Moore, 1966 (summer), May 1967 - January 1969. 
Graduate Fellow, New York University, January-November - 1969. 
Paul, Weiss, Goldberg, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison, November 1969 - August 1971. 
University of North Carolina School of Law, Assistant Professor, 1971-1974; Associate 

Professor, 1974 -1977; Professor, 1977 -1978, Kenan Research Professor, Fall semester 
1977. Contracts, Administrative Law, Public Control of Business, Professional Respon¬ 
sibility. 

Duke University School of Law, Visiting Professor, 1973 - 1974. Contracts. 
Indiana University (Bloomington) School of Law, Visiting Professor, Summer 1977. Regu¬ 

lated Industries. 
Columbia University School of law, Visiting Scholar, Center for Law and Economics, Fall 

semester 1977. 
Dean and Professor of Law, Tulane Law School, 1978 - 1983. 
Dean and Joseph M. Jones Professor of Law, Tulane Law School, since August 1983. 

RELATED EXPERIENCE 

U.S. Army, January 1962 - August 1964. 1st Lieutenant; awarded Certificate of Achieve¬ 
ment. 

Association of American Law Schools: Administrative Law Section, Chairperson 1975- 
1977; Committee on Academic Freedom and Tenure, Member 197" 979; Chairman 
of Plenary Session Program, 1981. 

Consultant, Administrative Conference of the United States, 1973 to present. 
North Carolina General Statutes Commission, Member, Committee on Administrative 

Law, 1973 - 1975. 
Member, American Law Institute, 1976 - present. 
Consultant, ABA Commission on Law and the Economy, 1977 - 1979. 
Chairman of Hearing Board on rulemaking relating to access to nuclear power plants, Nuc¬ 

lear Regulatory Commission, 1978 - 1979. 
Consultant, Department of Energy, 1978 - 1979. 
Member, White House Conference on Small Business, 1979 - 1980. 
Member, Council on the Role of the Courts, 1979 - 1981. 
Commissioner on Uniform State Laws, 1979 to present. 
Council Member, Administrative Law Section, ABA, 1982 to present. 

BOOKS 

Administrative Law Problem Book and Teachers Manual (Foundation Press 1973, 1974, 
1978, 1979, 1983) (with W. Cellhorn, C. Byse and P. Strauss). 

Public Control of Business: Cases, Notes and Questions (Little, Brown & Co. 1977) (with 
D. Boies). 

Social Security Hearings and A|> >eak (Lexington Books 1971) (with coauthors). 
Federal Regulation: Roads to Reform (ABA Comm. on Law and the Economy 1979) 

(drafted Ch. VI on Administrative Procedure). 
Administrative Law Treatise (Foundation Press) (with D. Pierce and S. Shapiro). 
Other publications not listed. 

LAW REFORM ACTIVITIES 

Assisted in drafting a 1974 amendment to the Federal Torts Claims Act that extended the 
act's coverage to intentional (and constitutional) torts. 

Assisted in drafting the North Carolina Administrative Procedure Act in 1974-75. 
Testified before Senate Banking Committee on June 18, 1976 on S. 2347, bill to regulate 

standby letters of credit. 
Testified in First Empire v. FDIC (S.D. Calif. 1976) as an expert witness on standby letters 

of credit for the FDIC. 
Federal Bar Association, Administrative Law, Panelist on Judicial Review, Fall 1977. 
National Judicial College Advanced Administrative Law Judge Course, Faculty memt>er, 

November 1978. 
Federal Judicial Center, Appellate Judges Seminar, Faculty member, January and March 

1979. 
Federal Bar Association, Second Annual Regulatory Reform Conference Panelist, May 8, 

1980. 
Panelist, Symposium on Presidential Control of Rulemaking, Administrative Law Section, 

ABA, Washington, D.C., October 1981. 
Testified before Senate Judiciary and Small Business Subcommittees on S. 2147, bill to 

amend Regulatory Flexibility Act, August 12, 1982. 
Member, Anglo-American Legal Exchange, London, England, fall 1984. 
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Goodwin Islands given to 
Endowment Association 

Cloxrified/ 
Goodwin Islands in Yorf County have 

been given to the Endowment Association 
of the College for use by William and Mary 
and its School of Marine Science, the Vir¬ 
ginia Institute of Marine Science. 

The property, donated in late December 
by the Environmental Preservation Comp¬ 
any, a limited partnership, encompasses 
almost 400 acres of marshlands at the 
mouth of the York River. Valued at more 
than $5 million, the islands represent one 
of the largest single gifts in the College's 
history. 

President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., in one 
of his last official acts at the College, 
expressed his pleasure at the gift. "Besides 
having great value to our scientists and 
students at the College and the Virginia 
Institute of Marine Science, this gift will 
preserve an area of environmental signifi¬ 
cance for future generations of Virginians," 
he said. 

Graves also noted that in addition to 
research on marine and coastal environ¬ 
ments the property will be utilized to 
enhance undergraduate and graduate 
educational programs in anthropology, 
archaeology, biology, and geology on the 
main campus, as well as the School of 
Marine Science. 

The Dean/Director of VIMS, Dr. Frank O. 
Perkins, in commenting on the gift noted, 
"The Islands provide opportunities for 
research and education which have been 
previously unavailable to the Institute's 
faculty and students." 

Robert Ripley, a York County attorney 
and legal counsel for the Environmental 
Preservation Company, commented that 
the Company felt it was not in either its or 
York County's best interests to develop 
the Islands as presently zoned, i.e., heavy 
industrial, and decided to donate them. 

One of the owners, Richmond attorney 
B. Roland Freasier, Jr., is a 1970 graduate of 
the Marshall-Wythe School of Law of the 
College. 

Friends sponsor 
seminarian. 19 
to benefit house 

A seminar sponsored by the President's 
House Friends at the College of William 
and Mary will take place all day Saturday, 
Jan. 19, at Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall on 
the College campus. The seminar's topic 
is "Taste of the Time: 18th Century Vii- 
ginia." 

E. Charles Beyer, an alumnus who is 
senior vice president of Christie's in New 
York, will be the keynote speaker, with an 
address on "Current Taste in Collecting 
European Furniture" at 1 p.m. 

Other speakers at the event, which 
begins at 9:30 a.m. with registration and 
coffee, are Jim Melchor, author, whose 
subject is "Eastern Shore Virginia Raised 
Panel Furniture;" Margaret Pritchard, a 
curator at Colonial Williamsburg Founda¬ 
tion, who will speak on "Mark Catesby, 
Colonial Naturalist;" and Frederick L. 
Belden, ASLA, landscape architect of 
Wlliamsburg, who will speak on "A House 
and Garden Suitable to the Place." 

Included in the price of the seminar is a 
basket lunch and wine, served at noon. 
Following the seminar, tea and conversa¬ 
tion will take place. 

Reservations for the seminar are due by 
Jan. 15. Cost is $15 per person, and checks 
made payable to "Friends of the Presi¬ 
dent's House" may be sent to Patricia 
LaLand, administrator of the President's 
House Project, College of William and 
Mary. 

The President's House Project is a non¬ 
profit organization dedicated to properly 
furnishing the historic dwelling in a manner 
that will provide a lasting educational and 
cultural lesson to benefit future genera¬ 
tions. The President's House was built in 
1732 and restored in 1931. It has served as 
home for each of the College's presidents 
since William and Mary was chartered in 
1693. 

VIMS will co-host colloquium 
on hazardous wastes in oceans 

The Virginia Institute of Marine Science 
and the Institute of Law and Public Health 
Protection are presenting a winter collo¬ 
quium on "Ocean Incineration of Hazar¬ 
dous Wastes," with experts from around 
the country leading individual discussions 

^   ■ WILLIAfll AND fTIARY New* 
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Tina Jeffrey, editor 
Publications Office, production 
News deadline: Fridays, 5 p.m. 

Scott C. Whitney, professor ot law at 
George Mason University and director of 
the Institute of Law and Public Health Pro¬ 
tection, is the first speaker on Jan. 21, with 
his subject, "The Legal Background to 
Regulation of Ocean Incineration of Hazar¬ 
dous Waste." 

On Jan. 28, Dr. Charles A. Johnson, tech¬ 
nical director of the National Solid Waste 
Management Association will give an over¬ 
view of the hazardous waste problem in 
the United States, with the role of ocean 
incineration as one of the remedies. 

Dr. Kenneth S. Kamlet, director of pollu¬ 
tion and toxic substances division of the 
National Wildlife Federation, will present 
on Feb. 11 an environmentalist's perspec¬ 
tive on ocean incineration of hazardous 
waste. 

On Feb. 28, Dr. George Vander Velde, 
senior vice president of Chemical Waste 
Management, will speak on "The Case for 
Ocean Incineration of Hazardous Waste." 

Additional speakers will be announced. 
All lectures will be held from 2-3 p.m. in 

Watermen's Hall auditorium at VIMS, 
Gloucester Point. For further information, 
call 642-7102. The public is invited. 

FOR RENT 

Housesitters wanted to share country estate. 
Private suite; share kitchen. Mature couple (fac./ 
staff) preferred. Waterfront, outdoor space. 30 
minutes from campus. $250 per month plus util. 
& deposit. Contact Dr. Cole, Chanc. 120 or 229- 
7883. 1/23 

In Richmond, share my comfortable, furnished 
home while I go to school in Williamsburg. Near 
Byrd Park. $250, some utilities. Inquire evenings, 
353-0859. 

FOR SALE 

80 VW Rabbit diesel; 96,000 miles; 40 mpg.; 
$1700. Call 229-8241 after 5 p.m. 

MISC 

Spend a wonderful vacation (end of May to 
beginning of June) in sunny Greece this spring. 
Visit several historical sites on a 4-day guided 
classical tour and enjoy Athens and picturesque 
Greek islands including Crete and Rhodes. Total 
cost: $1450. Details, call Julia Ruzecki after 6 
p.m., 229-7886. 

He makes all the rounds 
Norman D. Vick is probably one of the 

most visible and least known employees of 
the College, regularly making his daily (and 
Saturday morning) rounds as a clerk 
messenger for the campus post office. Yet 
he is a man of great -energy and diverse 
interests who may just have discovered 
the secret of the 25-hour day. 

When he's not on the job at the College, 
he devotes a good share of his free time to 
his other job as pastor of the Beulah 
African Methodist Episcopalian Church in 
Farmville. His wife, Mary P. Vick, is 
employed as a clerk typist in the Registrar's 
office at William and Mary, and is also 
active in the church. 

After receiving his bachelor's degree in 
sociology from Norfolk State College in 
1972, Norman has continued his studies in 
addition to the other jobs, and has taken 
graduate courses at William and Mary in 
both sociology and anthropology. 

His concern for and dedication to 
education extends to the family's two 
young children, Kimberly, age 5, and 
Dwight, age 8, who attend day school at 
the Hampton University lab school. Vick 
feels that his children should have the best 
possible education, and even though the 
extra costs are heavy for them, he and his 
wife believe education is worth the invest¬ 
ment. 

Norman began working for the College 
three years ago after being an insurance 
broker in Virginia and North Carolina. 

He says he wishes the College family 
could take the time to see and understand 
the complex daily routines of the campus 
post office, and the pressures of the heavy 
workload on a relatively small staff. There 
are seven regular employees in the 
cramped office, plus some part-time stu¬ 
dent helpers. Their boss, mail room super¬ 
visor Robert J. Canaday, is a longtime 
employee of the College who directs the 
six-day-a-week operation. Despite the 
seeming chaos inside the office, thousands 
of pieces of outgoing and incoming mail 
are handled each day, much of it cumber- 

Roger A. Higgs dies 

Roger A. Higgs, 55, of Williamsburg died 
Dec. 30. He was employed at the com¬ 
puter center of the College from the time 
of its origin in 1966 until he retired. He 
served as president of the Hampton Roads 
chapter of the Data Processing Manage¬ 
ment Association and the Virginia Associ¬ 
ation of Educational Systems. 

He was a retired member of the U.S. 
Naval Reserve, and a member of Walnut 
Hills Baptist Church, where he served as 
deacon, Sunday School teacher, and a 
member of the choir. Survivors include his 
wife, three sons, Bryan, Warren and 
Andrew Higgs; a brother, two sisters, his 
father, and two grandchildren. 

Memorials in his memory may be sent to 
Walnut Hills Baptist Church, or to The 
Navigators, P.O. Box 6000, Colorado 
Springs, Colo., 80934. 

Norman D. Vick 

some bulk material like magazines, news¬ 
papers, and packages. The volume also 
regularly includes a large amount of impor¬ 
tant first class, certified, and registered mail 
like tuition checks and admissions docu¬ 
ments that require careful handling. 

In his regular rounds to all campus of¬ 
fices and to the Williamsburg Post Office, 
Norman brings a cheerful wit, an active 
interest in politics, and a readiness to give 
an opinion on almost any subject. He 
believes that campus customers need to 
appreciate the steady pressures that he 
and his co-workers face. In any case, his 
pastoral duties may provide just the kind 
of philosophical understanding and sen¬ 
sitivity that enable Norman Vick to carry 
out his vital job for the College. 

-- CM. Holloway 

Publick Advice* 
Connoisseur Magazine for January has a 

nice piece in its 'Private Line" section on 
William and Mary Theatre's prize actor, 
Don Reilly, a senior. The article congratu¬ 
lates him on his performance as Hamlet in 
last summer's Virginia Shakespeare 
Festival. 

Among other things, the magazine says, 
"Most actors take so long to develop the 
stamina and emotional range for the part 
that we're forever having to settle for 
aging heavies apparently in the throes of 
midlife crisis. Reilly is the youngster 
Shakespeare meant Hamlet to be: brim¬ 

ming with vitality, romance, intelligence, 
and humor sharp with wicked ironies, 
brought smack against the conundrums of 
the world for the first time. Technically, 
too, Reilly has it all: a wonderfully 
expressive face, physical agility, a pleasing 
voice with flawless diction." 

Tne column predicts that Don "is going 
places." 

He already won a $2,500 scholarship at 
the American College Theatre Festival in 
1982 and will enter again this year in April 
at Washington's Kennedy Center contest. 

Good publicity for Don, the William and 
Mary theater program, and the College! 


